

May 3, 2024

The Honorable Jonathan Kanter Assistant Attorney General Antitrust Division U.S. Department of Justice 950 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW Washington, DC 20530

The Honorable Lina M. Khan Chair U.S. Federal Trade Commission 600 Pennsylvania Ave, NW Washington, DC 20580

The Honorable Xavier Becerra Secretarv U.S. Department of Health and Human Services 200 Independence Avenue, SW Washington, DC 20201

Re: Docket No. ATR 102: Request for Information on Consolidation in Health Care Markets

Dear Attorney General Kanter, Secretary Becerra, and Chair Khan,

On behalf of the American Academy of Family Physicians (AAFP), representing more than 130,000 family physicians and medical students across the country. I write in response to the Request for Information (RFI) on Consolidation in Health Care Markets posted on March 5, 2024. The Departments seek information on the effects of transactions consolidating health care providers and related services, the intended aims of these transactions, and the actual effects on providers, patients, and others in the health care market. The AAFP greatly appreciates the opportunity to share information which will be used to inform future actions or enforcement priorities for the Departments.

Background

Family physicians are uniquely trained to care for patients across the lifespan, regardless of gender, age, or type of problem, be it biological, behavioral, or social. The foundation of family medicine is primary care, defined as the provision of integrated, accessible health care services by physicians and their health care teams who are accountable for addressing a large majority of personal health care needs, developing a sustained partnership with patients, and practicing in the context of family and community.

As a trusted first contact for health concerns, family physicians are the focal point of care for patients and provide referrals to other health care services and sites when necessary. They have significant influence over the services and settings in which patients seek care and coordinate care patients receive beyond their office. The trust placed in family physicians and other primary care clinicians by their patients makes them an appealing acquisition target for hospitals, health systems, and private

President Steven Furr, MD Jackson, AL

Speaker Russell Kohl, MD Stilwell, KS

Jen Brull, MD Fort Collins, CO

Vice Speaker Daron Gersch, MD Avon, MN

President-elect

Executive Vice President R. Shawn Martin Leawood, KS

Tochi Iroku-Malize, MD

Board Chair

Islip, NY

Directors

Gail Guerrero-Tucker, MD, Thatcher, AZ Sarah Nosal, MD, New York, NY Karen Smith, MD, Raeford, NC Jay Lee, MD, MPH, Costa Mesa, CA Teresa Lovins, MD, Columbus, IN

STRONG MEDICINE FOR AMERICA

Sarah Sams, MD, Dublin, OH Brent Smith MD Cleveland MS Jefferey Zavala, MD, Billings, MT Kisha Davis, MD, MPH, North Potomac, MD Matthew Adkins, DO (New Physician Member), Columbus, OH Janet Nwaukoni, DO (Resident Member), Gravslake, IL Taree Chadwick (Student Member), Reno, NV

payers. Hospitals are often motivated to acquire or control primary care practices to maximize the financial success of their organizations by securing referrals to high-margin services or facilities. Private payers and other firms leverage them to manage care across settings, or to direct patients to other services the firm owns.

Consolidation or private investment in primary care is not inherently bad. There is a tremendous amount of innovation taking place inside primary care, allowing primary care physicians to expand their capabilities, provide high-quality care to their patients and create a more rewarding practice environment. There are a number of private equity-backed firms noted for making investments and providing resources that enable primary care practices to successfully participate in the rapidly expanding value-based payment landscape. These firms offer primary care practices the ability to not only survive but thrive in many instances. What distinguishes many of these organizations is that their revenue model is built primarily around expanding and investing in primary care to support value-based payment success.

Despite broad agreement on the importance of a strong primary care foundation to a high-performing health care system, the US investment in primary care continues to lag well behind other nations that produce much better outcomes at a lower level of overall spending¹. A recent analysis of primary care investment across a range of measures confirms that things are not getting better.² The persistent and troubling underinvestment in primary care, coupled with overwhelming administrative burden and rising practice costs, have made maintaining an independent primary care practice unsustainable for most family physicians. As a result, most primary care practices are now owned by larger entities, the majority of which are hospitals or health systems. This trend accelerated in the last decade. In 2016, 38 percent of primary care practices were affiliated (either by common ownership or joint management) with a hospital; in 2021, the proportion jumped to 51 percent.^{3,4} With fewer opportunities to join an independent primary care practice, 74 percent of primary care physicians are employed by hospitals or corporations (53 percent by hospitals, and 20 percent by corporate entities).⁵

In June 2023, the AAFP provided <u>testimony</u> to the U.S. Senate Committee on Finance with paymentrelated policy recommendations to address the drivers of primary care consolidation. We urged Congress to address the issues fueling consolidation, including site neutral payment, billing and price transparency, and limited anti-trust enforcement authorities. Because most family physicians practice in settings where consolidation has already occurred, we hope to inform the agencies' approach to restoring competition in health care, as well as preventing anti-competitive behaviors.

Our comments provide information on health care consolidation, including the positive and negative impacts to physicians as well as the impacts to the patients and communities they serve. We provide information on the expected benefits and actual results of transactions involving physician practices, health systems, private insurers, and private equity-backed firms. We encourage the agencies to use their full authorities, or work with Congress to gain the authority, to do the following:

- Increase funding and resources available to the agencies for monitoring and enforcement activities to block anticompetitive behavior.
- Expand merger review requirements to include smaller transactions that are currently exempt from reporting, with special considerations for the total of multiple acquisitions or "roll-up" transactions.

- Clarify existing authority or grant explicit authority to the Federal Trade Commission's (FTC) to apply and enforce antitrust laws evenly across the health industry, to all organizations without regard to their tax status.
- Eliminate site-based payment differentials that incentivize consolidation in favor of site-neutral payment policies.
- Remove budget-neutrality requirements and reform Medicare payment policy to ensure physician payment rates keep pace with practice costs.
- Set Medicaid payment rates for primary care services to at least Medicare levels.
- Increase participation opportunities and resources to ensure primary care practices benefit from value-based payment models, such as extending the Advanced Alternative Payment Model (AAPM) bonus, giving CMS the authority to modify AAPM qualifying participant thresholds, and ensuring CMS has the authority to ensure primary care payments reach primary care practices
- Expand reporting requirements for highly consolidated entities to make the long-term effects of consolidation transparent, including public reporting of data which would allow researchers to assess the effects of health care consolidation over time on outcomes of interest, such as pricing, quality, access, equity, and patient experience.

Transactions involving health systems

The agencies seek information on the impact of health system consolidation and define "health system" as "including at least one hospital and at least one group of physicians who share common ownership or joint management." They seek information on the effects of vertical integration (e.g., when a physician practice is acquired by a hospital or health system) and horizontal integration (e.g., hospital acquired by a health system).

Effects of health system consolidation on physicians and patients

Providing high-quality, patient-centered primary care requires a multi-disciplinary team, technology that facilitates advanced data aggregation and population health analytics, and practice management staff to support traditional practice management functions such as patient communication, scheduling, and billing. All of this requires practices to make significant financial investments and commitments to remain competitive. While large health systems with revenue stream benefitting from multiple service lines and profit centers may be able to afford these escalating practice costs, many independent primary care practices struggle to make ends meet as today's physician payment system has failed to keep pace with the escalating demands and costs placed on primary care practices. Many have already made the difficult decision to sell their practice with the majority of those acquisitions being made by hospital-based health systems. While some family physicians have reported positive experiences after being acquired by a health system or corporation, citing access to advanced tools and technology, additional administrative support, and other expertise, many more physicians experience moral injury as they continue to face being under-resourced with staff and technology while also coping with the loss of clinical autonomy and requests that prioritize organizational needs over those of their patients.

In March 2024, the AAFP conducted a survey of members requesting information about their experiences with health care consolidation. Thirty percent of respondents said their practice or employer had been impacted by a merger, acquisition, or sale. Within this group, approximately eighty percent represented a hospital or health system transaction.

When asked specifically about the impact on compensation and benefits, responses were mixed, with 40 percent saying their compensation and benefits were somewhat or much better, 29 percent reporting no change, and 25 percent claiming compensation was worse or much worse after the transaction. In the comments, we found that respondents who sold their independent practice to a hospital generally felt compensation improved because of the transaction because their salary was more reliable, compared to experiences in independent practice when they were unable to draw salary due to economic events (such as the COVID-19 pandemic or delayed payments, including the recent cyberattack on Change Healthcare). A 2021 study found that physicians in independent primary care practices acquired by a hospital or health system saw, on average, no difference in income after integration.⁶

We asked respondents about the impact of consolidation on other aspects of practice, including staffing, management, clinical autonomy, access to resources such as health IT infrastructure, administrative and coding requirements, and reimbursement. **Overall, most physicians felt some positive impact on their ability to access resources such as health information technology, billing and patient portals, and telehealth tools.** However, these benefits come at a high cost, such as a loss of clinical autonomy and a drop in job satisfaction. Some respondents cited examples of how post-transaction administrative policies prevented them from offering needed patient care. For example, comments described scheduling mandates that prevent physicians from providing same-day visits to acute patients and result in month-long (or more) wait times for appointments. Several physicians felt that while their own personal productivity metrics increased, overall access and availability to patients decreased. Physicians also cited frustration with restrictions on referrals outside the health system. Other commenters noted that acquisition by a health system resulted in centralized management decisions made without local primary care physician or practice input, resulting in increased administrative burdens, reduced quality, or in some cases, both.

Our survey results align with other external reports indicating physicians experience a drop in clinical autonomy and feel patient care declines post-acquisition. A 2023 survey conducted by NORC found that more than half of employed physicians experienced reductions in the quality of patient care as a result of a practice acquisition.⁷ Nearly half of survey respondents attributed the changes to reduced clinical autonomy and requirements that prioritize financial performance. ⁸ The same survey found 61 percent of physicians felt they had moderate to low autonomy to make referrals to care outside the health system,⁹ which is reinforced by research showing hospital ownership of a physician practice dramatically increases the likelihood a patient will be admitted to the owning hospital.¹⁰

Many respondents commented on the impact of health system consolidation on patient access. As noted above, most comments cited additional barriers or delays to appointments which reduced access. Physicians in our survey observed that health system consolidation of hospital facilities often led to service line closures which reduced access to local care. This is supported by a growing body of evidence that consolidation of rural hospitals leads to service line closures, particularly in obstetric care.^{11,12,13,14} These closures cause pregnant people to travel a significant distance to receive care. Comments from our survey further align with research demonstrating health system integration has a negative impact on patient experience without evidence of improved quality.¹⁵ Other research suggests the negative impacts of health system consolidation include reduced patient access and physician autonomy.¹⁶

In the RFI, the agencies expressed concern regarding the potential for reduced competition caused by system policies that prioritize referrals to services within the health system. Our survey results suggest health system consolidation impacts where physicians direct referrals. There is also research to indicate primary care physician referral patterns change after health system acquisition, resulting in increased referrals within health systems and higher spending.¹⁷ A 2021 study also found diagnostic testing and imaging referrals increased within the health system post-acquisition.¹⁸ In addition to changes in referral patterns, research indicates health system consolidation results in increased prices that impact patients through rising premium costs.^{19,20}

Claimed business objectives for transactions

Our survey respondents primarily cited financial reasons or objectives for the acquisitions which they had experienced, including increased revenue to fund new physician hires or other staff. Some physicians said they believed integration would lead to improvements in care delivery as a result of greater coordination. Survey results indicate physicians rarely think care improvement aims are achieved but are satisfied with the financial results of integration into the health system. Health systems claim several reasons for physician ownership: better coordinated care leading to improved quality at a lower cost, sufficient scale to participate in risk-based contracting, and increased operating efficiencies that reduce cost.²¹ While not promoted publicly, interviews with C-suite executives also suggest that increased leverage with payers and increased volumes or market share (through reduced competition) are also common motivations.²²

Despite stated aims, there is no strong evidence that health system consolidation improves clinical outcomes or leads to lower cost.²³ Survey comments align with the research that points to primary care physician leadership as a contributor to success under value-based payment. For example, there is evidence that demonstrates independent physician-led Accountable Care Organizations (ACOs) achieve greater savings than hospital-led ACOs.^{24,25} Unfortunately, comments from our survey indicate that once acquired, physicians lose autonomy over unexpected aspects of practice management, such as scheduling systems and/or processes, as the health system seeks to prioritize productivity over continuity or access. Changes that may seem small on the surface can have harmful effects, such as a loss of continuity, one of the foundational elements of high-quality primary care. Further, hospitals focused on short-term financial results have an incentive for patients to visit an emergency room which generates greater revenue than an outpatient office. Reduced physician autonomy and competing financial priorities are likely reasons why hospital-led ACOs often fail to achieve the same results as physician-led ACOs.

Notable transactions

In exchange for valuable tax exemptions, non-profit health systems are required to provide charitable contributions to the community. Without adherence to these essential requirements, tax-exempt organizations have an unfair advantage that creates an uneven playing field and stifles fair competition in health care markets. Tax exemptions for hospitals, which generated an estimated value of \$28 billion in 2020, provide them with even greater capital and financial resources to purchase physician practices.²⁶ Recently, the FTC clarified that organizations with 501(c) status with the Internal Revenue Service "are not categorically beyond the Commission's jurisdiction.²⁷ We ask

the agencies to use their full authorities and jurisdiction to ensure <u>all</u> eligible entities are subject to federal antitrust enforcement and oversight of anticompetitive behaviors.

Anecdotal comments from the survey cited disconnects between the stated mission of non-profit health systems and decisions to close local services that were less profitable. Survey comments expressed physician views that centralized decisions from health system leaders prioritized profits over patient care. Research indicates non-profit hospitals have higher operating margins than for-profit hospitals, and these surpluses are used to increase cash reserve balances, not to provide charity care.²⁸ The same study found that a one dollar increase in profit was not associated with a statistically significant increase in charity care for non-profit hospitals, while for-profit hospitals had a four-cent increase in charity care for every additional dollar of profit.²⁹

Hospital financial reserves can help non-profit health systems maintain solvency during downturns or emergencies, such as the COVID-19 public health emergency.³⁰ However, some large systems direct cash reserves to launch venture capital funds.^{31,32} There is no evidence that gains from these investment funds are used to maintain or expand charity care during economic downturns. For example, one system reporting operating losses in 2023 cited significant gains in an associated investment fund, but funding for charity care was still cut that year.³³ We urge the agencies to increase monitoring of tax-exempt health systems to ensure profits are used to reinvest in it the organization's stated mission to provide care, not channeled to speculative investments.

Survey comments from physicians in practices acquired by religious health systems noted concerns about the loss of services due to the forced adoption of Ethical and Religious Directives (ERDs). ERDs are often applied to non-religious hospitals and health systems acquired by religious systems.³⁴ Several commenters said they were no longer able to offer the full range of reproductive health services they are trained to furnish – blocking them from delivering the same care they offered prior to the merger and decreasing their scope of practice. External reports echo this concern: physicians in a non-religious hospital were no longer permitted to provide tubal ligations during caesarean section surgeries or provide birth control.³⁵

Increasingly, religious systems are acquiring or merging with non-religious hospitals which may reduce access to reproductive services. The AAFP <u>believes</u> that no physician or healthcare professional shall be required to perform actions that violate moral and ethical beliefs. The AAFP also strongly <u>believes</u> that there is an ethical obligation to provide complete and accurate medical information and referrals for desired services for all patients, and to ensure that when referrals are made, they are made for appropriate evidenced-based services. Consolidation by religious health systems have the additional effect of prohibiting access to the full range of appropriate evidence-based services. Further, research suggests religious-based health systems conduct more multi-state transactions than other health systems and are more consolidated than non-religious systems.³⁶ We ask the agencies to consider policies and regulations to protect patients' ability to access all evidence-based care in compliance with Federal and State laws.

Need for government action

By acquiring or merging with physician practices or other hospitals, health systems gain increased leverage with payers and reduce competition with other health systems, allowing them to increase prices post-transaction.³⁷ In addition to increased market power, health systems are directly rewarded when acquiring physician practices, freestanding ambulatory surgical centers, and other

lower cost outpatient care settings by charging a facility fee for services that can be safely performed in the ambulatory setting as allowed under current Medicare rules. The hospital uses this differential to acquire physician practices which also increases out-of-pocket costs for patients..³⁸ Site-of-service differentials also make it difficult for independent practices to compete with hospitals for new physician hires because hospitals are able to leverage other higher margin sources of incomes, including facility fees, to offer a higher salary than independent practices.³⁹ One model found that primary care physician reimbursement could increase by as much as 78 percent when integrated into a health system due to the disparity in payment between sites.⁴⁰ We strongly support site-neutral payment policies that eliminate these misaligned incentives which are created by the ability for hospitals, regardless of tax status, to charge excess costs in the form of facility fees.

Administrative burden also drives independent practices to seek integration with a health system or corporate entity, as they lack the resources or staff to manage a growing administrative workload. For example, a single family physician practice frequently interacts with ten or more payers.⁴¹ Practices must navigate the rules for each payer, forcing them to spend countless hours reviewing documents, checking boxes to meet requirements for each health insurance plan, and complying with federal, state, and local regulations. The average physician practice completes an average of 45 prior authorization per week and 35 percent of physicians employ staff who are dedicated to managing prior authorization-related tasks.⁴² **Policies and regulations to address administrative burden are necessary to enable physicians to remain in or return to independent practice.**

Survey responses and external reports provide anecdotes regarding the use of direct contracting with patients or purchasers to exit hospital employment and transition to independent practice.⁴³ The AAFP supports physician and patient choice to provide and receive healthcare in any ethical healthcare delivery system model, such as the Direct Primary Care (DPC) practice-setting. DPC can effectively alleviate many of the pressures that are undermining independent primary care practices and driving consolidation, but it remains out of reach for many patients who rely on their employer, Medicaid, CHIP, or other programs to make health care affordable. **The AAFP asks the agencies to consider policies that would bolster physician and patient choice to, respectively, provide and receive healthcare in any ethical delivery system model, including the DPC setting.** This includes proposals to remove the legal barriers to allow patients with health savings accounts (HSAs) to pay for DPC arrangements, which we <u>support</u>.

Some independent primary care practices have found a sustainable financial model and reduced administrative burden in value-based payment arrangements. Alternative payment models, when well-designed and implemented to meaningfully support primary care, provide practices with predictable, stable revenue streams that provide the financial flexibility to provide truly patient-centered care. The AAFP has developed a set of <u>Guiding Principles for Value-based Payment</u> as a reference point for physicians and other stakeholders to evaluate whether primary care alternative payment models (APMs) are designed to meet their stated goal: improving patient health outcomes through quality improvement with accountability for health care spending.

Additionally, we ask the agencies to work towards increasing participation opportunities in primary care models that align with these principles and meet practices where they are, allowing more independent practices to benefit from well-designed and implemented valuebased payment arrangements. Models must support practices' ability to make continuous investment in care (not create barriers to up-front investment in practice transformation) and align multiple payers to reduce administrative burden. This may include providing access to capital at a reasonable interest rate, affordable reinsurance to mitigate the risk of outlier patients, and programs or requirements to facilitate risk-sharing contracts with private payers, who might otherwise be unwilling to spend the time necessary to establish risk-based contracts with smaller, independent groups. With many primary care practices contracting with ten or more different payers, there should be alignment across public and private payers on important aspects of value-based payment, including measures of performance, data collection, and reporting requirements, to reduce unnecessary administrative burdens on practices. Building the infrastructure and staff required to provide comprehensive, coordinated primary care takes significant investment and time.

While value-based payment can and should be used to buoy primary care practices, health systems will continue to enter these models seeking safe harbor from antitrust laws that prohibit the use of primary care to reduce competition and increase profit. We urge the agencies to take actions to ensure that value-based payment is being used as a tool to significantly increase our nation's investment in primary care, not as a leverage point to increase profits in other business areas. In other words, payments and financial rewards from APMs should be directed into the primary care practice, not redirected to other service lines. We also urge the agencies to enhance monitoring and enforcement efforts to ensure independent practices can successfully operate in already consolidated markets. This includes investigation and action to reduce anticompetitive behaviors including anti-tiering, anti-steering, gag clauses, and most favored nations contracts which stifle competition. Further, ensuring implementation of patient-facing transparency could help to highlight the competitive advantage of non-hospital-owned practices that do not charge facility fees, making them a less expensive option for patients compared to health systems.

Finally, we urge the agencies to work with Congress to increase enforcement authorities and resources to meet today's health care consolidation challenges. Antitrust authorities are currently constrained in a number of ways, including limited available data and resources, as well as a high threshold of premerger notification. In 2023, pre-merger notification to federal antitrust authorities was required for transactions over \$111.4 million, meaning that many acquisitions, particularly of physician practices, go unnoticed until the merger has been finalized.⁴⁴ Because significant research and evidence are required for the FTC to successfully block a mergers,⁴⁵ ongoing and continued study of the effects of health care consolidation are also needed to help the agencies identify trends before markets are consolidated. **HHS should also use its authority to collect and share data on quality, cost, access, and other impacts of consolidation with DOJ and FTC to address current, and prevent future, harmful effects of health care consolidation.**

The AAFP also supports legislation that advances billing transparency by requiring hospital outpatient departments to use distinct National Provider Identifiers (NPI) and claim billing forms from the hospital itself, as well as legislation to require hospital price transparency. Improving health care price transparency across all payers, including within the Medicare program ultimately provides policymakers, researchers, and other stakeholders with the tools they need to implement meaningful solutions. Understanding the environment and changing the incentives currently accelerating consolidation and acquisition of primary care practices is essential.

Finally, we note that over 40 percent of survey respondents impacted by health system consolidation said non-compete agreements were "somewhat worse" or "much worse" after the transaction. We applaud the FTC's final rule on noncompete clauses and urge the FTC to use its full authority, as described in the final rule, to prevent all eligible entities from engaging in unfair methods that restrain competition.⁴⁶

Transactions involving private payers and private equity funds

The Departments seek information about the impact of transactions by private equity funds or other alternative asset managers, in addition to transactions by private payers. Because the revenue strategy driving these organizations to acquire primary care physicians is a strong indicator of the likely impacts of the transaction, we have grouped our comments on these two types of entities together, as they often share the same intent when acquiring or investing in or employing primary care physicians.

Effects of private payer and private equity-backed consolidation on physicians and patients

Our March survey on health care consolidation found that most family physicians are impacted by health system consolidation, but a small percentage were acquired by private payers or a private equity-backed firm. Like physicians acquired by health systems, these respondents also said physician autonomy, job satisfaction, and patient access decreased after the transaction, and were more likely to report noncompete arrangements were "somewhat worse" or "much worse." We again applaud the FTC's final rule on noncompete clauses which would allow many physicians to continue to serve patients in their community if they choose to leave corporate employment.

As noted above, comments from our survey suggest reduced patient access is an effect of consolidation by private equity and other corporate entities, similar to the effects of consolidation by health systems. Access reductions are linked to two kinds of post-transaction changes: the corporate entity implements policies that limit access to physicians via schedule reductions or administrative barriers to appointment scheduling, and/or the physician resigns from the practice due to poor working conditions, leaving patients without a physician. For example, there are reports of a local primary care practice implementing a half-day schedule to complete integration-related tasks, reducing appointment availability, while another practice implemented changes which made scheduling an appointment exceptionally difficult.^{47,48} There are also reports of patients being turned away from the clinic entirely after their physician resigned unless they agreed to accept virtual health services or switch to a different insurer.^{49, 50}

Loss of clinical and professional autonomy is significant driver of physician dissatisfaction and contributes to physicians choosing to leave clinical practice. Comments from our survey suggest physicians believe they will retain autonomy post-transaction as long as they are not acquired by a health system. However, a 2023 survey found that a third of physicians acquired by private equity firms or private payers have minimal to no input on practice management policies and decisions, including important staffing decisions that have a direct or indirect impact on patients.⁵¹ Staff from one practice shared that a subsidiary of a private payer that acquired their practice reportedly fired and replaced employees with outsourced contractors who lacked the requisite skills to reliably courier samples to labs, causing delays in lab results and lost samples.⁵² Physicians have also expressed frustration over increased documentation or coding requirements.⁵³ All of these changes ultimately impact the care and/or experience of patients and contribute to moral harm experienced by physicians. Because of noncompete clauses in their contract, many physicians face barriers to resign, such as a forced relocation to avoid geographic competition. In some cases, physicians stop practicing medicine entirely, further exacerbating the primary care physician shortage.

Claimed business objectives for transactions

Physician practices seek financial resources to sustain or grow their practice. Unanticipated economic events can be a tipping point that forces a practice to seek acquisition or capital partnership. For example, research indicates the COVID-19 pandemic was associated with 29,800 physicians leaving independent practice to become employees of a corporate entity.⁵⁴ There was also a sharp increase in the number of reported private equity investments in outpatient clinics between 2020 and 2021.⁵⁵ There are reports that the economic impact of the Change Healthcare data breach may have been associated with at least one accelerated practice acquisition, as one practice's limited cashflow during the crisis forced the State to bypass a full anti-trust review of the transaction.⁵⁶ Comments from our survey and external sources indicate physicians prioritized transactions with physician-led, private-equity backed entities because they expect to maintain some autonomy over the practice, and because they prefer management by a physician-led organization to health system management. When the initial transaction is signed, investors may agree to a minority share and grant physician leaders a majority of seats on the board of directors. However, there is no guarantee this arrangement will persist. In fact, research shows over half of private equity firms exit the investment within three years, and nearly all are resold to other private equity firms with more resources.57

Private equity firms and corporations view primary care physicians as a front door to a larger healthcare 'ecosystem' that often involves other products or services owned by the investor or corporation.⁵⁸ In addition to their ability to direct patients to other services the parent entity owns, such as an urgent care center or pharmacy, physicians can also coordinate care and control utilization which drive performance in risk-based contracting arrangements, including Medicare Advantage (MA).^{59,60}

Need for government action

We support the agencies' recent implementation of the <u>HealthyCompetition.gov</u> portal to gather information and complaints about healthcare competition, and look forward to sharing this resource with members who have expressed strong interest in the agencies recent efforts regarding health care consolidation. This resource will provide physicians who are experiencing or witnessing anti-competitive actions a means to share their concerns; we applaud the agencies' effort to consider these reports for further investigation.

The AAFP increasingly hears from family physicians that their employers (whether health system, private insurer, or private-equity firm) are using primary care as a mechanism to drive success in other aspects of their business and are failing to invest in the infrastructure (e.g., technology and teams) needed to support high quality, comprehensive primary care practices and clinicians. This prevents primary care practices from making the practice improvements that can advance quality and bolster patient health outcomes. The AAFP urges the agencies to identify, and as needed, work with Congress to implement additional guardrails to ensure that hospital systems, integrated payers, and other physician employers participating in primary care APMs are required to direct the payments and incentives earned from high-quality primary care directly into the practices that are performing successfully.

There is insufficient research to fully assess the impact of private equity and corporate ownership in health care. More transparency about ownership, including pre and post-data on outcomes of

interest, would enable researchers and policymakers to better understand the effects of this type of consolidation.⁶¹ Private equity and corporately owned practices face extreme pressures to demonstrate increased growth or profitability in a short period of time, which may result in staffing changes that diminish the quality of patient care, reduce access, and negatively impact the well-being and satisfaction of a shrinking primary care workforce. In some cases, private equity-backed entities serve as value-based payment enablers offer practices the resources and support necessary to develop and expand innovative primary care models that provide high-quality care to patients and create a more rewarding practice environment. Without greater transparency, it is difficult to tell the difference. We ask the agencies to use their authorities and work with Congress to make ownership and investment in health care more transparent, including requirements for private equity-backed or corporate entities to disclose debts, fees, and relevant performance metrics such as cost, quality, and access measures.

We appreciate that your agencies are jointly tackling this very important matter. Improving the quality and affordability of US health care cannot happen without well-resourced primary care delivery supported by a robust and growing workforce. The family physicians who make up the AAFP welcome innovation that enhances their ability to deliver high quality primary care to their patients. They commit every day to providing their best for their patients and communities. In order for this to remain viable, a level playing field for independent primary care practices as well as those employed by larger organizations is essential. Thank you again for the opportunity to provide these comments and we look forward to working with your agencies on these recommendations. For additional questions, please contact Julie Riley, Regulatory and Policy Strategist, at jriley@aafp.org.

Sincerely,

Tochi Iroku-Malize, MD, MPH, MBA, FAAFP American Academy of Family Physicians, Board Chair

¹ Schneider EC, Shah A, Doty MM, Roosa Tikkanen, Fields K, Williams II RD. Mirror, Mirror 2021: Reflecting Poorly. Commonwealth Fund; 2021. doi:10.26099/01DV-H208

² Yalda Jabbarpour, Anuradha Jetty, Hoon Byun, Anam Siddiqi, Stephen Peterson, Jeongyoung Park. The Health of US Primary Care: 2024 Scorecard Report, No One Can See You Now: Five Reasons Why Access to Primary Care Is Getting Worse (and What Needs to Change). Milbank Memorial Fund, The Physicians Foundation, Robert Graham Center. Available: <u>https://www.graham-center.org/publications-reports/pcscorecard.html</u>

³ "Consolidation And Mergers Among Health Systems In 2021: New Data From The AHRQ Compendium", Health Affairs Forefront, June 20, 2023. DOI: 10.1377/forefront.20230614.519366

⁴ <u>https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/full/10.1377/hlthaff.2020.00017</u>

⁵ Physicians Advocacy Institute and Avalere Health, Physician Employment and Practice Trends Research, Specialty Edition, 2019-2022. <u>https://www.physiciansadvocacyinstitute.org/PAI-Research/Physician-Employment-Trends-Specialty-Edition-2019-2021</u>

⁶ Physician Compensation In Physician-Owned And Hospital-Owned Practices, Christopher M. Whaley, Daniel R. Arnold, Nate Gross, and Anupam B. Jena, Health Affairs 2021 40:12, 1865-1874, https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/abs/10.1377/hlthaff.2021.01007

⁷ "The Impact of Practice Acquisitions and Employment on Physician Experience and Care Delivery." Survey conducted by NORC at the University of Chicago for Physicians Advocacy Institute, November 2023. https://www.physiciansadvocacyinstitute.org/Portals/0/assets/docs/PAI-Research/NORC-Employed-Physician-Survey-Report-Final.pdf?ver=yInykkKFPb3EZ6JMfQCeIA%3d%3d

⁸ "The Impact of Practice Acquisitions and Employment on Physician Experience and Care Delivery." Survey conducted by NORC at the University of Chicago for Physicians Advocacy Institute, November 2023. https://www.physiciansadvocacyinstitute.org/Portals/0/assets/docs/PAI-Research/NORC-Employed-Physician-Survey-Report-Final.pdf?ver=ylnykkKFPb3EZ6JMfQCeIA%3d%3d

⁹ "The Impact of Practice Acquisitions and Employment on Physician Experience and Care Delivery." Survey conducted by NORC at the University of Chicago for Physicians Advocacy Institute, November 2023. https://www.physiciansadvocacyinstitute.org/Portals/0/assets/docs/PAI-Research/NORC-Employed-Physician-Survey-Report-Final.pdf?ver=yInykkKFPb3EZ6JMfQCeIA%3d%3d

¹⁰ Baker LC, Bundorf MK, Kessler DP. The effect of hospital/physician integration on hospital choice. J Health Econ. 2016 Dec;50:1-8. doi: 10.1016/j.jhealeco.2016.08.006. Epub 2016 Sep 3. PMID: 27639202.

¹¹ Jiang HJ, Fingar KR, Liang L, Henke RM. Risk of Closure Among Independent and Multihospital-Affiliated Rural Hospitals. JAMA Health Forum. 2022;3(7):e221835. doi:10.1001/jamahealthforum.2022.1835

¹² Henke RM, Fingar KR, Jiang HJ, Liang L, Gibson TB. Access to obstetric, behavioral health, and surgical inpatient services after hospital mergers in rural areas. Health Aff (Millwood). 2021;40(10):1627-1636. doi:10.1377/hlthaff.2021.00160

¹³ O'Hanlon CE, Kranz AM, DeYoreo M, Mahmud A, Damberg CL, Timbie J. Access, quality, and financial performance of rural hospitals following health system affiliation. Health Aff (Millwood). 2019;38(12):2095-2104. doi:10.1377/hlthaff.2019.00918P

¹⁴ Hung P, Kozhimannil KB, Casey MM, Moscovice IS. Why are obstetric units in rural hospitals closing their doors? Health Serv Res. 2016;51(4):1546-1560. doi:10.1111/1475-6773.12441

¹⁵ Beaulieu ND, Dafny LS, Landon BÉ, Dalton JB, Kuye I, McWilliams JM. Changes in Quality of Care after Hospital Mergers and Acquisitions. N Engl J Med. 2020 Jan 2;382(1):51-59. doi: 10.1056/NEJMsa1901383. PMID: 31893515; PMCID: PMC7080214. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/31893515/

¹⁶ O'Hanlon CE. Impacts of Health Care Industry Consolidation in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania: A Qualitative Study. Inquiry. 2020 Jan-Dec;57:46958020976246. doi: 10.1177/0046958020976246. PMID: 33233979; PMCID: PMC7691888.

¹⁷ Sinaiko AD, Curto VE, Ianni K, Soto M, Rosenthal MB. Utilization, Steering, and Spending in Vertical Relationships Between Physicians and Health Systems. JAMA Health Forum. 2023;4(9):e232875. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama-health-forum/fullarticle/2808890

¹⁸ Higher Medicare Spending On Imaging And Lab Services After Primary Care Physician Group Vertical Integration, Christopher M. Whaley, Xiaoxi Zhao, Michael Richards, and Cheryl L. Damberg, Health Affairs 2021 40:5, 702-709, <u>https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2020.01006</u>

¹⁹ Cooper Z, Craig SV, Gaynor M, Van Reenen J. THE PRICE AIN'T RIGHT? HOSPITAL PRICES AND HEALTH SPENDING ON THE PRIVATELY INSURED. Q J Econ. 2019 Feb;134(1):51-107. doi: 10.1093/qje/qjy020. Epub 2018 Sep 4. PMID: 32981974; PMCID: PMC7517591. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7517591/

²⁰ "The True Cost of Megamergers in Healthcare: Higher Prices." Melanie Evans, The Wall Street Journal, April 24, 2024. <u>https://www.wsj.com/health/healthcare/the-true-cost-of-megamergers-in-healthcare-higher-prices-5c58e8db</u>

²¹ Goldsmith J, Burns LR, Sen A, Goldsmith T, "Integrated Delivery Networks: In Search of Benefits and Market Effects". February 2015, National Academy of Social Insurance.

https://www.nasi.org/sites/default/files/research/Integrated_Delivery_Networks_In_Search_of_Benefits_and_Ma rket_Effects.pdf

22 https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/testimonies/CTA2700/CTA2770-1/RAND_CTA2770-1.pdf

²³ Elliott S. Fisher, Stephen M. Shortell, et al, "Financial Integration's Impact On Care Delivery And Payment Reforms: A Survey Of Hospitals And Physician Practices" Health Affairs 2020 39:8, 1302-1311.

https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/epdf/10.1377/hlthaff.2019.01813

24 Physician-Led Accountable Care Organizations Outperform Hospital-Led Counterparts. Avalere. 2019. Physician-Led Accountable Care Organizations Outperform Hospital-Led Counterparts | Avalere

²⁵ "Medicare Accountable Care Organizations: Past Performance and Future Directions." Congressional Budget Office. April 2024. <u>https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2024-04/59879-Medicare-ACOs.pdf</u>

²⁶ Bai G, Yehia F, Anderson GF. Charity Care Provision by US Nonprofit Hospitals. JAMA Intern Med. 2020;180(4):606–607. doi:10.1001/jamainternmed.2019.7415

²⁷ Federal Trade Commission. Non-Compete Clause Rule. Section II.E.2. Available https://www.ftc.gov/system/files/ftc_gov/pdf/noncompete-rule.pdf

²⁸ Nonprofit Hospitals: Profits And Cash Reserves Grow, Charity Care Does Not. Derek Jenkins and Vivian Ho Health Affairs 2023 42:6, 866-869

https://www.healthaffairs.org/action/showCitFormats?doi=10.1377%2Fhlthaff.2022.01542 ²⁹ Nonprofit Hospitals: Profits And Cash Reserves Grow, Charity Care Does Not. Derek Jenkins and Vivian Ho Health Affairs 2023 42:6, 866-869

https://www.healthaffairs.org/action/showCitFormats?doi=10.1377%2Fhlthaff.2022.01542

³⁰ 'The Essential Role of Financial Reserves in Not-for-Profit Healthcare." American Hospital Association, April 2023. https://www.aha.org/guidesreports/2023-04-19-essential-role-financial-reserves-not-profit-healthcare
³¹ "The Catholic hospital system Ascension is running a Wall Street-style private equity fund." Rachel Cohrs Zhang, STAT, November 16, 2021.

³² "Mission and Money Clash in Nonprofit Hospitals' Venture Capital Ambitions." Jordan Rau, KFF Health News, August 24, 2021. https://kffhealthnews.org/news/article/mission-and-money-clash-in-nonprofit-hospitals-venture-capital-ambitions/

³³ "Ascension wraps the year with \$2.7B loss thanks to higher expenses, one-time impairment loss." Davd Muoio, Fierce Healthcare, September 15, 2023.

³⁴ Community Catalyst, "Bigger and Bigger: The Growth of Catholic Health Systems." 2020.

https://www.communitycatalyst.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/11/2020-Cath-Hosp-Report-2020-31.pdf

³⁵ "Insurers Can Send Patients to Religious Hospitals That Restrict Reporductive Care." FiveThirtyEight, Aug 1, 2018, <u>https://fivethirtyeight.com/features/how-insurers-can-send-patients-to-religious-hospitals-that-restrict-reproductive-care/</u>. "The Powerful Constraints on Medical Care in Catholic Hospitals Across America." KFF Health News, February 17, 2024. <u>https://kffhealthnews.org/news/article/catholic-hospitals-affiliates-ethical-</u>

religious-directives-reproductive-care/

³⁶ Consolidation Of Providers Into Health Systems Increased Substantially, 2016–18

Michael F. Furukawa, Laura Kimmey, David J. Jones, Rachel M. Machta, Jing Guo, and Eugene C. Rich Health Affairs 2020 39:8, 1321-1325 <u>https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/providers/ascension-wraps-fiscal-2022-27b-loss-thanks-higher-expenses-one-time-impairment-loss</u>

³⁷ Zack Cooper, Martin Gaynor, "Addressing Hospital Concentration and Rising Consolidation in the United States." 1% Steps for Health Care Reform Project. <u>https://onepercentsteps.com/policy-briefs/addressing-hospital-concentration-and-rising-consolidation-in-the-united-states/</u>

³⁸ "Hospitals are Adding Billions in 'Facility' Fees for Routine Care". Melanie Evans, The Wall Street Journa, March 25, 2024. <u>https://www.wsj.com/health/healthcare/hidden-hospital-fees-cost-patients-hundreds-of-dollars-0024cd95</u>

³⁹ Pst, B et al. Hospital-physician integration and Medicare's site-based outpatient payments Avaiable at: <u>https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/1475-6773.13613</u>

⁴⁰ Post B, Norton EC, Hollenbeck B, Buchmueller T, Ryan AM. Hospital-physician integration and Medicare's site-based outpatient payments. *Health Serv Res.* 2021; 56: 7–15. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/1475-6773.13613</u>
⁴¹ Robertson-Cooper H, Neaderhiser B, Happe LE, Beveridge RA. Family physician readiness for value-based

payments: does ownership status matter? Popul Health Manag. 2017;20(5):357-361.

⁴² 2022 American Medical Association (AMA) prior authorization physician survey. <u>https://www.ama-assn.org/system/files/prior-authorization-survey.pdf</u>

⁴³ The Plight of Primary Care, Part 1, New England Journal of Medicine, July 5, 2023. doi:10.1056/NEJMp2303852, https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMp2303852

⁴⁴ Adler L and Ippolito B. Procompetitive health care reform options for a divided Congress

Brookings Institution. 2023. Available at: <u>https://www.brookings.edu/essay/procompetitive-health-carereform-options-for-a-divided-congress/</u>

⁴⁵ Remarks of Commissioner Rebecca Kelly Slaughter as prepared for delivery to the Center for American Progress, "Antitrust and Health Care Providers: Policies to Promote Competition and Protect Patients," May 14, 2019. <u>https://www.ftc.gov/system/files/documents/public_statements/1520570/slaughter_-_hospital_speech_5-</u> 14-19.pdf

⁴⁶ Federal Trade Commission, Non-Compete Clause Rule. Accessed https://www.ftc.gov/system/files/ftc_gov/pdf/noncompete-rule.pdf

⁴⁷Oregon Health Authority, public comments regarding Optum & The Corvallis Clinic, Comment #308 https://www.oregon.gov/oha/HPA/HP/HCMOPageDocs/HCMO-Public-Comments-018-Optum-Corvallis-V2.pdf#page=7

⁴⁸ Adam Stone, "CareMount/Optum Doctor Confirms Open Secret: Primary Care is Falling Apart", The Examiner News, December 11, 2023. <u>https://www.theexaminernews.com/caremount-optum-doctor-confirms-open-secret-primary-care-is-falling-apart/</u>

⁴⁹ Jennifer Singh, "Health care giant telling Oregon Medical Group patients to find a new primary care provider after several doctors have left," KEZI News, April 12, 2024. <u>https://www.kezi.com/news/health-care-giant-telling-oregon-medical-group-patients-to-find-a-new-primary-care-provider/article_b0f6cff0-f223-11ee-a1ca-b7147bb3fc17.html</u>

⁵⁰ Rebecca Hansen-White, "Lane County patients turned away from Oregon Medical Group in possible corporate pinch," KLCC News, April 8, 2024. <u>https://www.klcc.org/health-medicine/2024-04-08/lane-county-patients-turned-away-from-oregon-medical-group-in-possible-corporate-pinch</u>

⁵¹ "The Impact of Practice Acquisitions and Employment on Physician Experience and Care Delivery." Survey conducted by NORC at the University of Chicago for Physicians Advocacy Institute, November 2023. https://www.physiciansadvocacyinstitute.org/Portals/0/assets/docs/PAI-Research/NORC-Employed-Physician-Survey-Report-Final.pdf?ver=ylnykkKFPb3EZ6JMfQCeIA%3d%3d

⁵² "Former Everett Clinic employees speak out about mass layoffs." Sydney Jackson, HeraldNet, September 8, 2023. https://www.heraldnet.com/news/former-everett-clinic-employees-speak-out-about-mass-layoffs/
⁵³ https://tradeoffs.org/2024/04/18/independent-practice-optum/

⁵⁴ Avalere Health, "COVID-19's Impact On Acquisitions of Physician Practices and Physician Employment 2019-2021." April 2022. Accessed at: https://www.physiciansadvocacyinstitute.org/PAI-Research/PhysicianEmployment-and-Practice-Acquisitions-Trends-2019-21

⁵⁵ "Monetizing Medicine: Private Equity and Competition in Physician Practice Markets," American Antitrust Institute, July 10, 2023. <u>https://www.antitrustinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/02/AAI-UCB-EG-Private-</u> Equity-Physician-Practice-Report-Addenda_FINAL.pdf

⁵⁶ Amelia Templeton, "Update: Oregon approves controversial Corvallis Clinic, Optum merger," OPB, April 23, 2024. https://www.opb.org/article/2024/03/13/corvallis-clinic-optum-merger-oregon-health-care/

⁵⁷ Yashaswini Singh, Megha Reddy, Jane M Zhu, Life cycle of private equity investments in physician practices: an overview of private equity exits, Health Affairs Scholar, Volume 2, Issue 4, April 2024, qxae047, https://doi.org/10.1093/haschl/qxae047

⁵⁸ "UnitedHealth's Witty describes Optum's ambitions for 'seamless' consumer health experience." Heather Landi, Fierce Healthcare, December 4, 2019. <u>https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/payer/unitedhealth-president-andrew-witty-optum-to-roll-out-seamless-healthcare-city-by-city</u> ⁵⁹ Soleil Shah,, Hayden Rooke-Ley, Erin C. Fuse Brown, "Corporate Investors in Primary Care — Profits, Progress, and Pitfalls." N Engl J Med 2023;388:99-101, DOI: 10.1056/NEJMp2212841 https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMp2212841

⁶⁰ "Corporate Giants Buy Up Primary Care Practices at Rapid Pace," Reed Abelson, The New York Times, March 8, 2023. https://www.nytimes.com/2023/05/08/health/primary-care-doctors-consolidation.html

"Medicare Advantage, Direct Contracting, And The Medicare 'Money Machine,' Part 1: The Risk-Score Game", Health Affairs Blog, September 29, 2021. DOI: 10.1377/hblog20210927.6239

⁶¹ Erin Fuse Brown, Mark A Hall, "Private Equity and the Corporatization of Health Care," Stanford Law Review, Volume 76, March 2024. <u>https://review.law.stanford.edu/wp-content/uploads/sites/3/2024/04/Fuse-Brown-Hall-76-Stan.-L.-Rev.-527.pdf</u>